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Minutes of the Rights of Way Committee meeting held on 24 June 2015 at 10:00 am in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:
	Councillors Gary Green (Chairman), Helen Armitage, Terry Clements, Mandy Gaylard, Julian Flood, Bill Mountford, Graham Newman, Keith Patience, Chris Punt, John Sayers, Andrew Stringer, David Wood and Robert Whiting.

	Supporting officers present:
	Helen Taber-French (Committee Administrator), David Last (Definitive Map Officer), Corinne McGrath (Property and Planning Lawyer),Denise Mortimer (Area Engineer) and Carl Ashton (Senior Engineer Highway Design)


Election of Vice-Chairman
On the proposition of Councillor Graham Newman, seconded by Councillor Robert Whiting, it was agreed that Councillor Nick Barber be elected as the Vice-Chairman for the 2015-16 Municipal Year.
Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
Apologies for absence was received from Councillor Nick Barber. 
Declarations of Interest and Dispensations
Councillor Graham Newman stated that as the former Cabinet Member for Roads and Transport he had been involved in the process for both of the schemes set out in agenda items 7 and 8 respectively.  Therefore, he informed the Committee that he would not take part in the debate or the vote.
Councillor Chris Punt declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 7 by the virtue of the fact he was the local County Councillor of Beccles. 
Councillor Mandy Gaylard declared a non-pecuniary interest in agenda item 8 by the virtue of the fact she was a member of the Ipswich Conservation and Design Panel, which had discussed the design of the proposals.
Councillor Keith Patience declared an interest in agenda 7 by virtue of the fact he had spoken to people of Lowestoft and had received emails.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 10 March 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
Claimed Rights of Way Links to FP18 (The Fonnereau Way) Ipswich 
The Committee considered a report at agenda item 5 from the Chief Fire Officer and Corporate Lead for Public Protection, Highways and Transport regarding a formal application for two public footpath links to FP18 (The Fonnereau Way) in Ipswich as shown by the green and blue dotted lines on map 2 of the report.
Councillor David Wood joined the meeting.    
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Graham Newman, seconded by Councillor Andrew Stringer, the Committee agreed by majority that a modification order under Section 53 (3)(b) of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 adding the claimed routes to the definitive map and statement as Footpaths 71 and 72 Ipswich and incorporating the details in paragraph 29 in the definitive statement be made.
Reason for Decision: The Committee agreed that the user evidence was sufficient to satisfy dedication for both Section 31 of the Highways Act 1980 and at common law. 
Alternative options: None Considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No.3
Dispensations: None reported.
Claimed Village Green in Offton
The Committee considered a report at agenda item 6 from the Chief Executive regarding an application from Offton and Willisham Parish Council in relation to a claimed village green in Offton as shown on the map attached to the report.    
Decision: On proposition by Councillor Chris Punt, and seconded by Councillor Robert Whiting, the Committee unanimously agreed to refuse the application.
Reason for Decision: The Committee acknowledged that in line with the Open Spaces Act 1906, Mid Suffolk District Council was required to maintain the claimed village green and hold it as an open space for public recreation.  Therefore, the public use of the land had been ‘by right’ with permission, and therefore did not meet the definition of village green as set in paragraph 6 of the report.  
Alternative options: None Considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No.3
Dispensations: None reported.
Suffolk County Council (Various Roads, Beccles) 20 mph speed limit zone (and derestriction) order 201-
The Committee considered a report at agenda item 7 from the Chief Fire Office and Corporate Lead for Public Protection, Highways and Transport regarding the advertised Traffic Regulation Order for a new speed limit zone in Beccles.
Councillor Chris Punt addressed the Committee as the Local County Councillor for Beccles.  Councillor Punt thanked the highways engineers for their hard work and diligence on the proposed 20 mph limit, which had been the request of the local residents.  Councillor Punt advised the Committee that the project had commenced in spring 2011 and the officers were well organised during the consultations and considering the objections.  The Town Council and the police were involved in the discussions and the residents were listened to.  Councillor Punt advised the Committee that should the proposal be supported then it was planned to collect further speed check data after 6 months of implementation. He added that he would like to see the scheme extended to other parts of Beccles.  Councillor Punt commented that on balance the scheme was a result of the request from residents of Beccles, the process had been engaging, through which the final proposal was developed.  Councillor Punt advised the Committee that he fully supported the proposal. 
Ms Andrea Downes, Chairman of Northgate Neighbourhood Society (NNS) addressed the Committee in support of the proposal. The Committee heard that the NNS was formed in February 2013 at the request of residents to gather support to slow down traffic speeds on the narrow and extensively used road and to achieve other improvements with the community.  Ms Downes informed the Committee that a speed survey conducted by Suffolk County Council between 9th and 15th July 2013 had recorded that on an average day 3,500 vehicles travelled down Northgate, 76 of which were buses.  She explained that there were 29 vehicle access points, and together with a fellow NNS member, she had counted that approximately 95 vehicles used these daily with varied sightlines, with 6 extra vehicles used by visitors at residential properties.  The Committee heard that located on Ravensmere was Abbeyfields ‘providers of housing with care to older people’; Ravensmere Infant’s School and Ravensmere Arc pre-school, which ran breakfast and after school clubs.  It was noted that the Arc operated a “walking bus” for the children using these roads.  Ms Downes informed the Committee that in recent months there had been many incidents involving vehicles and an accident had occurred a few weeks ago at the bottom of Northgate/Bridge Road junction.  Ms Downes added that she had been involved in a near miss a few months ago when indicating to turn into her parking area, the other driver had been harassing her travelling down Northgate, then mounted the kerb to pass her and nearly drove into a house.  The Committee heard that many drives required a slow approach to get in and out of.  The Committee was advised that Northgate was part of the National Cycle Route and during the warmer months cyclists had been harassed by drivers in too much of a hurry.  Ms Downes explained that during the evenings and weekends the NNS block (Northgate, Bridge Street, Fen Lane, Pound Road, Ravensmere and Old Market) became part of an evening’s entertainment for cars to take part in a “circuit” race.  The Committee heard that NNS conducted a survey in March 2013 and the results showed that out of the 98% of all households on Northgate, Becclesgate, The Tannery and Rosemary Lane that responded, 95% were in favour of the importance of a 20mph speed limit.  Ms Downes commented that this figure had not changed despite a handful of residents moving out of or into the road, and she predicted that the figure could now be higher with only 2 residents from one household objecting.  Ms Downes informed the Committee that the NNS was dedicated to the community and made a point of introducing themselves to new residents due to the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme.  It was noted that residents had requested a slower speed individually over the years with little hope of achieving it, however with the overwhelming support if was felt there could be a chance after all.   Ms Downes advised the Committee that residents of Northgate and other roads in the scheme were in attendance in the public gallery, including the Manager of Ravensmere Arc.  Ms Downes commented how this illustrated the vulnerability of the residents and regular users of the road, including infants in buggies and the elderly.  It was noted that one elderly resident who lived where the path is at is narrowest, was concerned about falling when he left his house, as well as pushing someone into the road when he leaves his house.  Ms Downes added that the area of Beccles being considered was a particularly beautiful part of the town, but unfortunately the prettiest part was by the riverside with the narrowest paths, which made visitors extremely vulnerable.  She explained that residents often heard visitors complain about the speed of the traffic with Northgate being the main route from the quay into the town.  Ms Downes added that on behalf of NNS Committee and 95% of Northgate, Becclesgate, The Tannery and Rosemary Lane residents who supported the 20mph speed limit, as well as the residents of the other roads included in this scheme, Ms Downes asked the Committee to consider favourably to the proposed a 20mph scheme. 
Mrs Caroline Gooderham, Pre-School Manager - Ravensmere Arc, addressed the Committee in support of the proposal.  Mrs Gooderham informed the Committee that Ravensmere Arc used Northgate daily to walk the children between its premises in St Benedict’s Road and to both The Albert Pye and St Benet’s primary schools.  It was noted that there was currently up to 12 children in a group aged between 4 and 11 years old, this group was due to increase in September.  The children were accompanied by staff with a ratio of 1:4.  Mrs Gooderham informed the Committee that whilst the route had been risk assessed as the safest in comparison to other possible routes, the staff still had to contend with vehicles parked on the pavements resulting in the need to walk the whole group into the road to get past.  The Committee heard that the pavement was very narrow and vehicles, including buses and lorries, whizzed past in very close proximity to the children.  Mrs Gooderham explained that twice-daily the group have to negotiate the crossing between Rosemary Lane and Ravensmere with vehicles approaching around a blind corner and accelerating as they do.  Mrs Gooderham added that on occasion groups of up to 24 pre-school children, aged 3 -4, walk to venues in the town using the same route.  She commented that a reduced speed limit of 20mph would be welcomed by everyone at Ravensmere Arc, and added that it was a huge privilege and responsibility caring for other people’s children and they safety was of paramount importance. 
Mr Del Sturge, a resident of Northgate, addressed the Committee in support of the proposal.  Mr Sturge informed the Committee that he lived at one of the narrowest section of the pavement and added that his front door was 1 meter exactly from the kerb edge.  As a qualified driver for over 50 years Mr Sturge commented that he felt he had more than a little experience of judging the speed of vehicles and added that over half the vehicles travelling down Northgate exceeded the current speed limit, which was excessively noisy.  Mr Sturge hoped that the 20mph would be respected and in turn slow down other drivers.     
Mr Hugh Taylor, Mayor of Beccles Town Council addressed the Committee and confirmed that Beccles Town Council fully supported the proposal.  He explained that the roads within the schemes were narrow, predominately residential and were used by a considerable volume of traffic. Many houses had street access through a single door directly onto the pavement, which at some points were very narrow pavements.  Mr Taylor advised the Committee that the local community had been asking for a 20mph limit for some time and had conducted a dignified, thoughtful and measured campaign in support of its request.  The Committee heard that this campaign has received strong support from the residents of the roads affected by the scheme, as well as their families and visitors to the town, who frequently commented on the speed and closeness of traffic to pedestrians and front doors.  Mr Taylor advised the Committee that the Town Council’s Traffic Management Working Party had reviewed the situation two years ago and supported the resident’s application, which was then reviewed and supported by the Assets and Environment Committee.  He added that all Beccles District Councillors and Local County Councillors were in support of the proposal.  Mr Taylor expressed the Town Council’s respect and gratitude to everyone involved in the development of the scheme who have all worked hard, including the residents, Suffolk County Council Highways staff, Suffolk Constabulary and County Councillor Chris Punt.  Mr Taylor advised the Committee that the Town Council intended to support the enforcement of and public education about, speed limits in the town through the provision of mobile vehicle active speed signs and other public information measures designed to complement this scheme and to work closely with the Highways Authority and the Police. 
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Andrew Stringer, and seconded by Councillor Chris Punt the committee agreed by majority that the Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning be recommended to approve the making of the Suffolk County Council (Various Roads, Beccles) 20mph speed limit zone (and derestriction) order 201- as advertised. 
Councillor Graham Newman abstained.
Reason for Decision: The Committee recognised that introducing a 20 speed limit on the roads affected by the scheme would encourage access to the streets on foot and by cycling, as well as improve the environmental benefits for residents and visitors.  
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No.3.
Dispensations: None reported. 
Suffolk County Council (Princes Street/Queen Street/St Nicholas Street, Ipswich – Access Improvement Scheme
The Committee considered a report at agenda item 8 from the Chief Fire Officer and Corporate Lead for Public Protection, Highways and Transport regarding objections to the advertised Traffic Regulation Orders for the access improvements in Ipswich, as shown on Appendix A of the report.
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Andrew Stringer, and seconded by Councillor Mandy Gaylard, the Committee agreed by majority that the Cabinet Member for Roads and Transport be recommended to approve the proposed access improvements to Princes Street, Queen Street and St Nicholas Street as advertised with the exception of the proposals for Elm Street No Loading At Any Time which shall be omitted pending further investigation. 
Councillor Graham Newman abstained
Reason for Decision: The Committee recognised that the restrictions on Queen Street would enable Ipswich Borough Council to develop its plan for extending the market into Queen Street and enhancing the link with the retailers along St Peter’s Street and to the waterfront.  The Committee acknowledged that the scheme had ensured that the loss of disabled parking in Princes Street would be offset in Kings Street and Elm Street. 
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No.3.
Dispensations: None reported. 
Information Bulletin
The Committee noted the Information Bulletin.
Urgent Business
There was no urgent business.

The meeting closed at 11.00am.

Chairman
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